MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

14th OCTOBER, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR V. SMITH, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, 
C. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, F. Curtin, 
J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, S. McKiernan, P. McDonald, 
P. McVitty, J. O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager





D. Maguire, Head of Finance





J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





G. Finn, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 
Apologies were received from Councillors D. Boylan, G. Brady, G. Murray and N. Smyth.

1.

To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 9 September 2013. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 9 Mean Fomhair 2013 a dhearbhu.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty
 
        Seconded by Councillor S. Smith
      
       And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 9 September 2013 be hereby approved.
2.
To note County Manager’s Orders. 
Noted
3.
To approve transfer of leasehold interest of land containing 0.237 acres approximately at Bawnboy Workhouse, Co. Cavan to Emmet & Maura McGarry, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000, and notices circulated.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty

 
        Seconded by Councillor Damien Brady

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the transfer of leasehold interest of land containing 0.237 acres approximately at Bawnboy Workhouse, Co. Cavan to Emmet & Maura McGarry, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
4.(a)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable at Ardkill More, Kilnaleck.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. Smith

 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable at Ardkill More, Kilnaleck be hereby approved”.
4.(b)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable, entrance and boundary fence, septic tank together with connection to group water scheme at Aughaweeley Upper, Carrigan, Ballinagh.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable, entrance and boundary fence, septic tank together with connection to group water scheme at Aughaweeley Upper, Carrigan, Ballinagh be hereby approved”.
4.(c)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable, entrance and boundary fence, septic tank together with connection to group water scheme at Turfad, Mountainlodge.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

 
        Seconded by Councillor J. O’Hare

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of a demountable, entrance and boundary fence, septic tank together with connection to group water scheme at Turfad, Mountainlodge be hereby approved”.
5.
To approve North East Homelessness Action Plan 2014-2017.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

 
        Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty
      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the North East Homelessness Action Plan 2014-2017 be hereby approved”.



Councillor V. Smith asked all members to support the civic reception for the Australian and Irish footballers which will take place in the Council on Thursday 17th October at 6pm and also the civic reception for the Cavan Ladies All-Ireland winning Intermediate Football team on Friday 18th October at 6pm in the Council.  He stated that a festival is being organised around the football in conjunction with the GAA and the Irish Daily Mail.  He outlined the various activities taking place throughout the weekend.



Mr. J. Keyes, Manager stated that this festival weekend will be off benefit to the whole county and he encouraged families to join in the fun particularly on the Saturday.


Mr. G. Finn stated that over 500 had registered for the Active Minds Youth Conference on the Saturday and there were still some vacancies if clubs or schools wanted to send delegates.


6.
To note Tidy Towns Results 2013.

Noted.


Mr. Conor Craven, Administrative Officer stated that the National Tidy Towns competitions were in existence for over 50 years and County Cavan has made good progress over the years in relation to these competitions.  He stated that there are sixteen active tidy towns committees in County Cavan and it is hoped to increase this number to twenty in the future.  He stated that presently he is meeting with tidy towns groups and they are reviewing adjudication reports to see where improvements can be made for next year.  

The members in turn acknowledged the work being done by Cavan County Council and in particular their help and support to Tidy Towns Committees.

7.
To approve attendance of members at the following - 
· Douglas Hyde Conference to be held in Ballaghaderreen, Co. Roscommon on 25 October, 2013.
Councillors S. Smith, P. Walsh, D. Brady, J.P. Feeley, P. Smith, D. Boylan and A. Boyle
Votes of Sympathy:

· Councillor P. Smith on the death of his wife Mrs. Patricia Smith
· Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance on the death of his mother Mrs. Margaret Maguire.
· Mrs. Ann Sheils and family, Farnham Arms Hotel on the death of her husband Mr. Oliver Sheils.
A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased.

Councillor P. Smith on behalf of himself and his family thanked the members and the executive for their votes of sympathy.

Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance thanked all for their kind words of sympathy.
Votes of Congratulations:

· Councillor P. McVitty on his new position as President of the Association of County and City Councils.
· Ballinagh Senior Football team on winning the County Senior Final.

· Cavan Ladies on winning the All-Ireland Intermediate Football Final.

· Ramor Minor Football Team on winning the County Minor Final.

· Kill Junior Football Team on winning the County Junior Final.

· Fr. Francis Duffy on his appointment as Bishop of Ardagh/Clonmacnoise.

· Grainne Boyle and Dr. Emer Coveney on the organisation of events throughout Social Inclusion Week with particular emphasis on Mental Health.
Councillor P. McVitty asked if there had been any update in relation to changing the sign at Drumalure junction from Erne Hill to Belturbet.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the issue had been raised with the NRA and they are waiting on a result.

Councillor S. Smith proposed that V. Smith and another member meet with the NRA in relation to this issue.  This was seconded by Councillor P. McVitty.

Councillor D. Blake commended staff and the area engineer for the tremendous work done in completing Main St. in Kingscourt.

8.(a).
To note reply from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government regarding grants for the remediation of domestic waste water treatment systems.

Noted.    
    (b)
To note reply from the Commission for Energy Regulation regarding the possibility of an extension of the natural gas network from Northern Ireland.


Noted.  Councillor J.P. Feeley welcomed the fact that some progress is being made.
    (c)
To note reply from Department of Finance regarding VAT reform and tax equalisation.

Noted. Councillor J.P. Feeley referred to an article in the Sunday Independent with Nevin Maguire who emphasised that the tourist trade is off great importance to rural areas and therefore the 9% VAT should be maintained.
    (d)
To note reply from the British Embassy regarding Patrick Finucane.

Noted. Councillor J.P. Feeley expressed his disappointment with the reply.  He stated that neither the British or Irish Government are willing to adhere to their pledges for peace and commitment to the Good Friday Agreement.
    (e)
To note reply from Office of the Minister for Justice & Equality in connection with the Land and Conveyancing Law Reform Act 2013.


Noted.  
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM SEPTEMBER MEETING 
2.
Non use of Motor Vehicles Act 2013.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly paid tribute to the staff of motor tax who he said went over and above their call of duty to deal with the hundreds of motorists who waited in queues to declare their vehicle had been off the road for a period before re-taxing it.  He stated that he was in no doubt that something had to be done in relation to non use vehicles but felt the timescale to do this lead to serious problems.  He stated that it is estimated that the Exchequer loses about €55 million a year to drivers who drive without tax for certain periods. He stated that there are still a number of people out there with non use vehicles and something needs to be done to allow these people comply with the rules.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for the Environment seeking an amnesty for those who did not comply on time.
Councillor P. Smith congratulated the staff of motor tax for the great work done over the last number of weeks.  He stated that it will bring in much needed revenue which will benefit Cavan.  He stated that most of the modern day cars have been sorted but there are a lot of vintage cars out there that have not complied with as most of them are still awaiting tax books for their vehicles. He proposed that a one year amnesty be sought.  He suggested that a separate section be set up for vintage vehicles as these have become very popular over the last number of years.  
Councillor W. Bennett congratulated the staff of motor tax who dealt so professionally with members of the public waiting in long queues.  He stated that the amount of money vintage clubs bring in for charity is incredible but this may all stop if road tax is required.  He stated that all tractors over 30 years of age should be exempt from road tax.  

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly now proposed that the Council write to the Department seeking an amnesty of one year and tractors over 30 years be exempt from road tax.  This proposal was seconded by Councillor P. Smith.


Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that the non use of vehicles act was passed in July, 2013 and allowed a transition period of three months.  He stated that in Cavan 9,104 transactions were made which was an increase of 90% on 2012, an extra 3,080 tax renewals on 2012 and 1,813 off road declarations.  He stated that there had been approximately €400,000 of an increase in revenue on September 2012.  He stated that all revenue goes to the state and the distribution is in the hands of central government.  He acknowledged the work done by staff in motor tax and stated that the volume of work was enormous.  He stated that the legislation is passed and is enacted in law and unless there is a change in the law nothing can be done.
3.
“In an effort to improve the lives and well-being of our deaf and hard of hearing citizens, that this Council calls on the Government to give official recognition status to ISL, Irish Sign Language”.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that Irish Sign language is there to improve services for people who are deaf.  He stated that failure to recognize Irish Sign language places the health and well-being of deaf people at risk as they struggle to avail of vital health and educational services.  He noted that Irish Sign language is distinct from UK or American Sign Language and he would like to see official recognition given to Irish Sign Language.  He asked that Cavan County Council convey their support to the Irish Deaf Society.  He proposed that the Council call on the Government to implement proper legislation to give official recognition status to Irish Sign Language.  This was seconded by Councillor D. Brady,

Councillor D. Blake stated that Irish Sign Language should be given full recognition.  He stated that Senator Martin Conway gave commitment last week to act on same.

4.
The need to support our towns and villages. 

Councillor S. Smith stated that our towns and villages are facing more and more challenges.  He stated that many people who have worked extremely hard to keep a small business running in their towns and villages are now faced with no option except to close as people are moving to the bigger chains of supermarkets in bigger towns to do their shopping.  He stated that local businesses provide important services in keeping our Parishes alive.  He stated that they need our support to ensure that their enterprises remain open.  He asked that Cavan County Council enlist the support of all other Local Authorities in order to keep small businesses open throughout rural Ireland.  
Councillor A. Boylan stated that it was sad to see all the derelict businesses in towns and villages not just in Cavan but throughout the country.  He stated that people must appreciate the services provided by the local shopkeeper.  He stated that the rate system needs to be changed nationally and be based on business turnover.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that we must recognize and realize that we depend on our local businesses for sponsorship when we are organizing events within the community.  He stated that a task force group should be established within the Council to look at avenues available to them in order to help local business.
Council A. Boyle stated that small businesses need the support of the local Chamber of Commerce.  He stated that presently there are huge costs encountered in running small businesses and a turmoil of inspections to take place on the premises.  Councillor Boyle felt if some of these inspections were eased off and the incentive was there to help these people then maybe the younger generation would take on the running of a family business.

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that nationally and globally there are changes in our societies.  He stated that people want choice and want to browse through goods.  He stated that internet shopping in on the increase.  He stated that in relation to commercial rates the local authority has no say over changing these rates as this has to be done nationally.  He stated that there needs to be a way to harness tax collected from businesses and ring fence some of it at local level. 
Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the closure of banks had a damaging effect on this county. He stated that in most areas the banks were not even replaced by cash machines and where they were replaced the machines are constantly out of money.  He stated that many of the older generation are running small businesses in the county and the majority of these people are not into internet banking.  

Councillor S. Smith proposed that the Council contact all other Local Authorities, the Association of County & City Councils and the trade organizations representing small businesses to support local businesses in our towns and villages.
This was seconded by Council J.P. Feeley.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS – OCTOBER
5.
Update on plans for Killykeen Forest Park for next 4/5 years and signage to Killykeen and Lough Oughter,

Councillor W. Bennett asked for an update on plans for the local forest amenity over the next five years.  He stated that the Minister for State with the Department of Communications, Energy and Natural Resources, Fergus O’Dowd visited the park to officially open the newly instated cycling track around Killykeen.  He stated that we need to move forward to get tourists into the Park and work needs to be done on the chalets, equestrian centre and park restaurant. He stated that Killykeen was one of the best coast fishing lakes in Europe and we need to bring it back to this level.

Councillor M. Maguire Lynch asked if anything would be done on the roadway from Killeshandra to Killykeen as it was in poor condition.


Councillor S. McKiernan stated that signage needs to be put in place particularly on the walks.


Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the Council should continue to work with Coillte as a great job was done on Dun na Ri Forest Park in Kingscourt.


Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services, stated that securing funding for the project at Killykeen is a key issue to progress.  He stated that the work completed in the Devil’s Glen Wicklow, the Nephin Mountain Range in Mayo and Lough Key Forest Park in Boyle are among the templates being looked at in terms of the future of Killykeen.  He stated that Cavan County Council is working with Coillte and it is hoped that once complete it will assist in attracting more visitors and boost tourism figure in the County.  He stated that the Council saw Killykeen as the Jewel in the Crown for the county with the potential of it becoming a magnificent venue for tourism in future years.  He stated that discussions on having it included as part of the Geopark, along with the Burren in the west of the county and Castlesaunderson are progressing.  He stated that inclusion in the Geopark was one possibility towards accessing funding.
9.
The provision of disabled parking spaces in Bailieborough Carpark.

10.
Street markings in Bailieborough.

Councillor F. Curtin asked that provision be made for two disabled car parking spaces at Bailieborough town carpark.  He also asked that the street markings on Main Street in Bailieborugh be repainted as it is impossible to see the lines.
Councillor S. McKiernan stated that there is a need for disabled parking in the town on Bailieborough. He stated that a meeting should be held with the local engineer, management of Tesco and local tidy towns committee in relation to the partition between the town carpark and Tesco.  He stated that there is a serious litter issue and the area is overgrown.  He stated that in relation to the street markings he was told two years ago by the Council that a review of the parking bye-laws in Bailieborough would take place but to date nothing has happened.  He stated that it was unfair to have parking tickets issued when you can no longer see the street markings.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the issues would be discussed at a roadworks meeting.  He stated that presently work is being carried out on the water mains and when these works are complete the town can be realigned and disabled car parking looked at.
The meeting concluded at 5.30p.m.
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